
SWAC Subcommittee on Organics Recycling and Composting 
Meeting Notes from 6-27-07 

 
Stakeholders Present: Geoffrey Kuter, Abigal Maynard, Myron Hirschman, Virginia Walton, Bill 

Nelligan, David Goodemote, Michael Maynard, Kim O’Rourke 
 
DEP Staff Present: K.C. Alexander, David McKeegan 
 
Introductions:  Please see attached list for complete and revised member contact information. 
 
Overview:  The subcommittees are the working groups of the full Advisory Committee. We reiterated the 
responsibilities of our subcommittee, namely, 1) Assist the Department in implementing the Solid Waste 
Management Plan, 2) Attend regular meetings, 3) Provide input and guidance on related solid waste 
management issues, 4) Promote efforts and provide outreach to respective constituents, and bring their 
concerns forward 5) Identify emerging issues and solutions, 6) Participate in any revisions to the plan as 
necessary, 7) Report out to the full Advisory Committee. 
 
Discussion: 

• We reviewed our recommendations to date and identified which strategies in the SWMP they would 
help support: 

o Use an SEP to fund distribution of home composting bins – Strategies 2-18; 5-1 
o Promote Food Banks as a source reduction strategy – Strategy 2-5 
o Re-format the home composting and grasscycling videos into DVD format (when funding or 

other resources become available) – Strategy 5-1 
o Encourage CT compost facilities to register on www.findacomposter.com until we have our 

own statewide or regional on-line waste exchange – Strategies 2-16; 2-17 
• We agreed on two more recommendations: 

o Request that DEP develop a written policy that gives organics recycling facilities priority in 
the permitting process – Strategies 2-14; 7-1 

o Formally request that organics be included in the RFP for the solid waste characterization 
study that the DEP intends to undertake.  Organics data should include, at a minimum, 1) % 
organics disposed at/by specific disposal facilities and/or generators; 2) % organics disposed 
by generator type (commercial/institutional vs. residential), and 3)% disposed of organic 
waste type (food, soiled paper, yard trimmings, etc.)  In other words, gather as much 
information on the source and type of disposed organics as possible to facilitate private and 
public development of organics recycling. The subcommittee would like the opportunity to 
review and comment on the RFP prior to public notice/solicitation. - Strategy 6-7  

• Suggest that CBEC educate companies with whom they do waste reviews about the potential, where 
applicable, for recycling food scraps and soiled paper even though they are not mandatory 
recyclables. 

• Suggest that CRRA implement a program to create/expand the organics processing infrastructure. 
• Siting a facility was identified as a barrier to organics recycling.  DEP could do more to find 

appropriate sites for private companies to locate.  Facilitate between towns, agencies, developers. 
• Explore whether the current permitting procedures are a barrier to increasing processing capacity. 
• Next year “feels right” to get funding from the legislature.  We should have a wish-list ready. 
• Develop an organics project list for potential SEP’s so that these can be suggested during the 

settlement negotiations with environmental violators.  Use Cambridge, MA brochure as example. 
 
Next Steps:  Draft our list of recommendations into a formal submittal to the full Advisory Committee Chair 
for consideration and distribution as appropriate. 
 
Next Meeting:  We decided to skip July and August, and reconvene in September with a longer working-
lunch meeting.  Next meeting is Tuesday, September 25, 2007 following the main SWAC meeting.  Room 
TBA. 

http://www.findacomposter.com/


Solid Waste Management Advisory 
Subcommittee on Organics Recycling and Composting 

 

Report to the Full Advisory Committee 
July 12, 2007 

 
The Subcommittee on Organics Recycling and Composting has met three times since the 
establishment of the full advisory committee in March 2007.  
 
There have been 19 different stakeholders and 4 DEP staff who have attended those meetings.  
We are not meeting as a subcommittee over the summer, and will reconvene in September with a 
longer working-lunch meeting. 
 
Members have reviewed the strategies associated with organics recycling and, to date, offer the 
following recommendations to DEP: 
 

 
 

 
 
 

Recommendation 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Strategy Supported 

Use an SEP to fund distribution of home 
composting bins 

2-18; 5-1 

Promote Food Banks as a source reduction 
strategy 

2-5 

Re-format the home composting and 
grasscycling videos into DVD format 

5-1 

Encourage CT compost facilities to register on 
www.findacomposter.com until we have our 
own statewide or regional on-line waste 
exchange 

2-16; 2-17 
 

Request that DEP develop a written policy that 
gives organics recycling facilities priority in 
the permitting process 

2-14; 7-1 

Request that organics be included in the RFP 
for the solid waste characterization study that 
the DEP intends to undertake.  Organics data 
should include, at a minimum, 1) % organics 
disposed at/by specific disposal facilities 
and/or generators; 2) % organics disposed by 
generator type (commercial/institutional vs. 
residential), and 3)% disposed of organic waste 
type (food, soiled paper, yard trimmings, etc.)  
In other words, gather as much information on 
the source and type of disposed organics as 
possible to facilitate private and public 
development of organics recycling. The 
subcommittee would like the opportunity to 
review and comment on the RFP prior to 
public notice/solicitation. 

6-7 

http://www.findacomposter.com/


SWAC Subcommittee on Organics Recycling and Composting 
 
 
 

       

Name Affiliation and  
Address 

Phone Email 4/24 
‘07 

5/22 
‘07 

6/26 
‘07 

 
Stephen Slipchinsky 
 
 

 
Foodshare 
101 Reserve Road 
Hartford, CT 076114 

 
860-286-9999 ext. 134 

 
sslipchinsky@secondharvest.org 
 

 
√ 
 

 
√ 

 

 
Geoffrey Kuter 
 
 

 
Agresource 
100 Main St 
Amesbury, MA 01913 

 
978-388-5110 

 
gakuter@verizon.net 
 

 
√ 

 
√ 

 
√ 

 
Delpha Very 
 
 

 
Town of Woodstock 
1871 Rt. 197 
Woodstock, CT 06281 

 
860-974-1732 
860-942-6636 (cell) 
860-963-6834 (office) 

 
dvery@snet.net 
 

 
√ 

 
√ 

 

 
Liz Rogers 
 
 

 
USDA – NRCS 
392 E. Merrow Rd. 
Tolland, CT 06084 

 
860-370-4942  ext. 1 

 
elizabeth.rogers@ct.usda.gov 
 

 
√ 

  

 
William S. Nelligan 
 
 

 
Wesleyan University 
170 Long Lane 
Middletown, CT 06459 

 
860-685-2771 

 
wnelligan@wesleyan.edu 
 

 
√ 

  
√ 

 
Michael Lefebvre 
 
 

 
132 Firetown Rd. 
Simsbury, CT 06070 

 
860-805-2162 

 
mlefebvre01@sbcglobal.net 
 

 
√ 

 
√ 

 

 
Abigail Maynard 
 
 

 
Connecticut Agricultural 
Experiment Station 
P.O. Box 1106 
New Haven, CT 06504 

 
203-974-8516 

 
abigail.maynard@po.state.ct.us 
 

 
√ 

 
√ 

 
√ 

 
David Goodemote 
 
 

 
Eastern Organic Resources 
11 Willard Road 
Reading, MA 01867 

 
617-840-5774 

 
dtgoodemote@verizon.net 
 

 
√ 

  
√ 

 
K.C. Alexander 
 
 

 
CT DEP Recycling Program 
79 Elm Street 
Hartford, CT 06106-5127 

 
860-424-3239 

 
kathy.alexander@po.state.ct.us  
 

 
√ 

 
√ 

 
√ 

 
David McKeegan 
 
 

 
CT DEP Waste Engineering & 
Enforcement 
79 Elm Street 
Hartford, CT 06106-5127 

 
860-424-3313 

 
david.mckeegan@po.state.ct.us  

 
√ 

 
√ 

 
√ 
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Joseph Schiavone 
 
 

CT DEP Waste Engineering & 
Enforcement 
79 Elm Street 
Hartford, CT 06106-5127 

860-424-3206 joseph.schiavone@po.state.ct.us  √  

 
Gene MacGillis 
 
 

 
CT DEP Waste Engineering & 
Enforcement 
79 Elm Street 
Hartford, CT 06106-5127 

 
860-424-3561 

 
eugene.macgillis@po.state.ct.us  

 
√ 

 
√ 

 

 
Kristina Stefanski 
 
 

 
Stop & Shop Supermarkets 
1385 Hancock St. 
Quincy, MA 02169 

 
(617) 770-6987 

 
kstefans@stopandshop.com 

  
√ 

 

 
Doug Alderman 
 
 

 
Garick Corporation, Paygro 
Division 
11000 Huntington Road 
South Charlston, OH 45368 

 
(216) 536-6300 ext. 
150 

 
Doug.alderman@garick.com 

  
√ 

 

 
Gary Trinetti 
 
 

 
Garick Corporation , 
President/CEO 
13600 Broadway Ave. 
Cleveland, OH 44125 

 
216-536-5001 (cell) 

 
garyt@garick.com  

  
√ 

 

 
Myron Hirschman 
 
 

Garick Corporation 
New Milford Farms 
60 Boardman Road 
New Milford, CT 06776 

 
860-210-0250 ext. 460 
216-538-2353 (cell) 

 
myron.hrischman@garick.com  

  
√ 

 
√ 

 
Virginia Walton 
 
 

 
Town of Mansfield, Recycling 
Coordinator 
4 South Eagleville Road 
Storrs, CT 06268 

 
860-429-3333 

 
waltonvd@mansfieldct.org  

  
√ 

 
√ 

 
Peter Egan 
 
 

 
Connecticut Resources 
Recovery Authority 
100 Constitution Plaza 
Hartford, CT 06103 

 
860-757-7725 

 
peteregan@crra.org  

  
√ 

 

 
Chris Field 
 
 

 
GreenCycle 
232 Colt Highway 
Farmington, CT 06032 

 
860-674-8855 ext. 304 

 
cfield@greencycle.net  

  
√ 

 

 
Janice Ehle/Meyer 
 
 

CT River Estuary Regional 
Planning Agency 
455 Boston Post Rd. 
P.O. Box 778 
Old Saybrook, CT 06475 

 
860-388-3497 

 
janice@crerpa.org  

  
√ 
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MaryAnn Nusome 
Haverstock 
 
 

CT DEP Waste Engineering & 
Enforcement 
RCRA Program 
79 Elm Street 
Hartford, CT 06106-5127 

860-424-3347 maryann.nusomhaverstock@po.state.ct.us √ 

 
Kim O’Rourke 
 
 

 
City of Middletown, Recycling 
Coordinator 
P.O. Box 1300 
Middletown, CT 06457 

 
860-344-3526 

 
Kim.orourke@cityofmiddletown.com 

  
 

 
√ 

 
Michael Maynard 
 
 

Eastern Organic Resources 
Chestnut Hill Partners 
24 Crafts Road 
Chestnut Hill, MA 02467 

 
617-879-6053 
617-733-5112 (cell) 

 
jmmaynard@worldnet.att.net 

   
√ 
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